Minutes of Regular Session

Proceedings of the Village of Spring Green Board of Trustees meeting on September 14, 2011 at 7:01 p.m., at 154 N. Lexington Street, Spring Green Wisconsin.

1. Call to order: Wendy Crary, Village Clerk/Treasurer, called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m.  Nelson moved and Demers seconded to appoint Vern Liegel to chair the meeting.  Motion carried.  
2. Roll call of Village Board members:  Members present were Mark Nelson, Joel Marcus, Norm Miller, LuEtta Miller, Vern Demers and Vern Liegel.  Gene Hausner was absent.  Also present were Wendy Crary, Sue Meise, Rick Ferguson, Kevin Wilkins, Don Greenwood, Brenda Valek, Andrea Kinney, Linda Schwanke, Carol Anderson, Paul Kardatzke, Ed Lilla and Jenny Pappas.
3. Approve Minutes:  Nelson moved and N. Miller seconded to approve the minutes of the August 24, 2011 Regular Board Meeting.  Motion carried.

4. Approve Agenda:  Demers moved and Marcus seconded to approve the agenda as presented.  Motion carried.  
5. Consent Agenda:   Marcus requested to remove item 5d from the consent agenda for further discussion.  Nelson moved and N. Miller seconded to approve the consent agenda consisting of the following:  

a. Approval of Financial Report

b. Approval of Disbursements

c. Approval of a request submitted by the River Valley High School to have a bonfire at the High School on the evening of Thursday, September 29 and to have a Homecoming Parade on the streets of Spring Green on Friday, September 30

Motion carried.  
5d.
Marcus stated he was a member of the Spring Green Chamber Retail Committee and although he personally did not have an issue, several other businesses have expressed concerns regarding access to their businesses during the Spring Green Art Fair.  Marcus requested Item 5d be tabled until the next board meeting to give the businesses in question an opportunity to discuss their issues.  Marcus moved and Demers seconded to table approval of a request submitted by Diane Baryenbruch on behalf of the Spring Green Arts & Crafts Fair to hold the 43rd Annual Spring Green Arts & Crafts Fair on June 23 & 24, 2012 and to close Jefferson Street from Winsted Street to Wood Street at 7:00 p.m. on Friday, June 22, 2012 and remain closed for the duration of the Art Fair until the September 28, 2011 Board Meeting.  Motion carried.
6.        Old Business:
a. Crary stated she emailed the final draft of the Grievance Policy to all of the department heads and she did not receive any comments or change requests.  L. Miller moved and Demers seconded to approve the Grievance Policy as presented.  Motion carried.
b. Lilla and Kardatzke went over the bid results for the Public Works Garage HVAC project.  Kardatzke stated the most important/critical items at this juncture are heat, make-up air and gas detection.  Lilla discussed one code issue that was discovered, and stated it could be tackled at a later date.  Ferguson stated he would lean toward Thermo/Dynamics due to their experience level.  Nelson inquired as to the timing of the project.  Kardatzke stated the contractors promised an October 31 completion date for the heat and a November 30 or sooner completion date for the make-up air.  Nelson moved and Demers seconded to approve the bid from ASAP Heating and Cooling, LLC for replacement of the furnace and adding a gas exchange system in the public works garage for $35,941.61.  Motion carried.
7.        New Business:   
a. Brenda Valek and Andrea Kinney discussed on on-going problem with drainage on their street.  Valek stated her main concern was the ice build-up during the winter months.  Valek stated the ice builds up on her driveway and the Kinney’s driveway/sidewalk and it is very inconvenient for visitors.  Valek stated she approached the board several years ago about rain gardens and would like them to re-visit the idea.  Kinney stated years ago, the village came and put gravel down which helped at Valek’s, but made the situation worse at my house.  Kinney stated her biggest issue is water covers the lower half of her driveway and covers her sidewalks all the way to the neighbor’s house and when it freezes and thaws, it is a problem.  Kinney stated they have tried using salt, but the water has nowhere to go – there is nothing we can do.  Kinney stated she feels this issue is getting to a point where something needs to be done.  Lilla stated this issue was discussed in 2007, and at that time a couple of options were discussed, which included either total reconstruction of the street or to install some curb.  Lilla stated South Baltimore Street is not on the current plan.  Lilla stated it is a question of priorities and noted water main breaks on Albany Street, which really need attention.  Valek stated there is nowhere for water from Leeson Street to go, and it all ends up in front of my house and Kinney’s house.  Valek stated rain gardens are very helpful and a very popular solution to this kind of issue.  Marcus stated he agreed that rain gardens are popular and to my understanding is that the purpose of a rain garden is to divert water from private property getting to the street.  Marcus stated this sounds like a reverse situation and I am not sure if we want to divert water from our streets onto private property.  Valek stated there are plenty of examples where older neighborhoods are utilizing rain gardens.  Lilla stated he supports rain gardens, but I think the problem in this situation is the application.  Lilla stated a rain garden at that location would be a public safety issue and there would have to be some kind of easements put in place, and there would be maintenance issues.  Lilla stated rain gardens are a very involved process if you do it right.  Kinney stated she liked the rain garden idea because it is a cheaper option, and asked if they could just try it.  Valek stated she would like to come back to the board at a later date again with the rain garden idea.  Marcus stated in Madison they are utilizing porous pavement, and perhaps that option could be researched.  Crary suggested coming back to the board in December.  No action taken.
b. Crary went over the 2012 preliminary budget noting a negative difference of $207,139 between projected revenues and expenses.  Crary stated although some budgetary figures are still unknown at this point, we are going to have to find some things to cut.  Crary discussed the idea of raising certain village fees which have remained constant for many years.  Greenwood stated the library levy has pretty much stayed flat over the last several years and the percentage increase in the Library Directory wage line item includes the wage increase at the beginning of the year for retirement.  The board discussed saving for street projects and parks/park shelters.  Crary stated the board should bring ideas for cuts to the next meeting.  No action taken.
8.        Information Items:  
a. Email correspondence from Rick Paulus regarding the Spring Green Municipal Pool.
b. Correspondence from the Sauk County Highway Department regarding the 2012-2013 Local Road Improvement Program.

9.        General Public Comment:  Wilkins stated he would have a sample proclamation in the near future regarding the new concealed carry legislation.  Nelson stated he would have a HUB Committee update at the next Board Meeting.  Nelson stated the committee has been meeting at various locations and the next meeting would be held at the Village Office on Monday, September 26 at 7:00 p.m. and is open to the public.
10.        Adjourn:  N. Miller moved and Nelson seconded to adjourn at 8:54 p.m.  Motion carried.
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